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Dear Colleague:

I am very happy to request the pleasure of your company at the Thirty-Fourth
International Congress on Medieval Studies in Kalamazoo. The Congress will take place
Thursday—Sunday, 6-9 May 1999, on the campus of Western Michigan University under the spon-
sorship of the Medieval Institute. As in recent years, formal sessions and related Congress pro-
grams will survey the many aspects of our common discipline. These many and varied opportuni-
ties for intellectual exchange will mark the current state of research and suggest future directions,
while giving both established scholars and younger members of the profession an opportunity to
present their work.

The continuing growth of the Congress, once again well over 500 sessions, has prompted
a fundamental change in the logistical arrangements that have obtained in recent years. Now, for
the first time, participants may book accommodations (campus dormitory room as well as area
hotels), Congress meals and events, and travel from one booking agent: Corporate Events
Management at 1-888-493-3112 (toll-free in U.S. and Canada). See p. v below and p. xvii for full
information including mailing address and FAX number. The Institute Office will continue to dis-
tribute programs and registration forms and to answer questions regarding the academic content of
the program, but it WILL NO LONGER serve as a booking agent for Congress participants.
Corporate Events Management, with its experience in booking large groups, its professional trav-
el, staff, and its software support, is in a better position to meet the needs of our participants than
are we.

This year’s activities include our regular program of plenary lectures on Friday and
Saturday mornings, respectively: Christopher Page (Sidney Sussex College, Cambridge), “On the
Performance of Medieval Music,” and Stephen Knight, “The Making of Maid Marian.” As is the
custom, the Medieval Academy is sponsor of the Friday plenary lecture. Note that these plenary
sessions will take place in the East Ballroom of the Bernhard Center, which becomes our fourth
active site for other sessions as well.

Special evening activities include concerts and, for the first time, a schedule of medieval-
ist films. On Thursday night the Institute is pleased to welcome, once again, Altramar, which offers
“Crossing the Threshold: Transition and Apocalpyse” at 8:00 p.m. in the Dalton Center Recital
Hall. On Friday night at 8:30 p.m. Pomerium, coming to the Congress for the first time, will sing
chant and polyphony for the program Organum cantusque in honorem sanctorum, which will take
place at St. Augustine’s Cathedral. The Institute owes many thanks to St. Augustine’s for allowing
Pomerium the opportunity to sing there. Be sure to order your tickets in advance on the registra-
tion form, and see pp. xx—xxi for more information on the concerts. The three films, The Navigator,
A Medieval Odyssey (Wednesday night), The Sorceress (Thursday night), and Perceval le Gallois
(Friday night) are free at Kirsch Auditorium (Fetzer 1005) with discussions scheduled for the sec-
ond and third films at 10:00 a.m. the following morning. Page xix summarizes the film festival and
related program activities.

Congress registrants will have access to e-mail via TELNET at the Bernhard Center or
University Computing Services labs upon presentation of their badges and picture ID. Valley II
Dining Hall will serve as Exhibits Hall, with arguably the largest exhibition anywhere of new and
used books in Medieval Studies and related materials.

You will find details regarding registration, housing, meals, transportation, exhibits, com-
puters, etc., in the following white pages of this program guide, v—viii. The white pages give infor-
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mation pertinent to this year’s Congress; the blue pages offer information about the Congress in
general; and the yellow pages introduce one and all to select programs at the Medieval Institute,
especially the Master of Arts Program in Medieval Studies. This year’s expanded registration form,
which also gives necessary details about our new “one-stop shopping” registration routine, will
enable us to improve our developing database—but only if you tell us your academic interests on
the form provided.

As we move closer to May, you should also consult the Institute’s ever-changing
WorldWideWeb site: <http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/>. Much of the information you find in
this program will be available on the Web, as will updates, changes, and additions. Browse our site
to find even more about the Institute’s activities.

Before closing, I would like to thank the scores of medievalists who volunteered to chair
General Sessions for the 1999 Congress. The spirit of participation evident in the response has been
most gratifying. I am grateful to many within the Institute for special efforts on the 34th: Lisa
Morrison, Marisa Hart Leavens, Christopher Burgess, and Mel Harris, as well as the old reliables
Linda K. Judy, Candy Porath, Juleen Eichinger, Ardis Syndergaard, Tom Seiler, and Clifford
Davidson. Please introduce yourself to Lisa Morrison, who is the new Institute secretary. My
thanks also go to John Chandler for the layout and design of our website, which should be up and
running before you read these words.

In its October 30, 1998 issue, the Chronicle of Higher Education described new currents
in Medieval Studies and a resurgence of interest in the field. You are part of that resurgence. Come
to Kalamazoo in May of this year and join the surge. Surgeamus Igitur? See you at the Registration

Table.
Paul E. Szarmach, Director

The Medieval Institute, 100E Walwood Hall

Western Michigan University

Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3801

Phone (616) 387-8745

FAX (616) 387-8750

e-mail: MDVL_CONGRES@WMICH.EDU (n.b.: only one “s” in the address)
WWW = http://www.wmich.edu/medieval
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GENERAL INFORMATION

REGISTRATION

Everyone attending the Congress must fill out the official Registration Form. Participants may either pre-reg-
ister by mail or register on site. One form must be filled out for each person; photocopies of the form are
acceptable. You may also download the form from the Website:

http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/congress/
Registration fees, for all participants, whether from North America or from outside North America, are:

$95.00 — regular
$65.00 — student (registration form must be accompanied by verification of student status)
$65.00 — each accompanying family member

NOTE: REGISTRATION FEES ARE NOT REFUNDABLE AFTER APRIL 15.

THE INSTITUTE IS NO LONGER ABLE TO SUBSIDIZE REGISTRATION FOR
PARTICIPANTS FROM OUTSIDE NORTH AMERICA.

PRE-REGISTRATION

Fill out the enclosed registration form and mail all copies of the form, together with your check, money order,
or credit card information before April 15 to:

Medieval Institute Registration Dept.

c/o Corporate Events Management

32 Market, S.W.

Grand Rapids, MI 49503

Phone: 1-888-493-3112 (Toll-free in the U.S. and Canada)
Phone: USA + 616-493-4211 (From outside the U.S. and Canada)
FAX: USA + 616-493-3211

e-mail: tvand @tctravel.com

Only checks or money orders made out in U.S. dollars to the Medieval Institute will be accepted. Any fees
sent in currency other than U.S. dollars will be returned. Corporate Events Management will issue confirma-
tions.

NOTE: DO NOT CONTACT THE INSTITUTE TO BOOK ARRANGEMENTS.

Refunds for housing, meals, and registration fees will be made only if the Medieval Institute has received noti-
fication of cancellation by April 15. NO REFUNDS WILL BE MADE AFTER THIS DATE. Registration
form(s), check(s), or money order(s) made out in an incorrect amount or illegible or incorrect credit card num-
bers will hold up the registration process. Please sign your check(s) and write in current date. The business
office will not accept post-dated checks. :

Pre-registered participants will find their packet of conference materials available for pickup in the lobby of
Harrison-Stinson Hall (Valley III) upon arrival. Housing assignments will be written on the outside of the
packet.



ON-SITE REGISTRATION

Participants may register upon arrival. Registration forms will be available in the lobby of Harrison-Stinson
Hall. Please note that on-campus housing will most likely no longer be available to on-site registrants.
Alternate housing arrangements should be made before arrival.

CONGRESS BADGES

Each registrant will receive a Congress badge; it should be worn to all sessions. You must wear your badge to
visit the Exhibits Hall.

NOTE: THE FACILITIES AND SERVICES OF THE 34TH CONGRESS
ARE AVAILABLE ONLY TO REGISTERED PARTICIPANTS.

SPECIAL NOTE

Western Michigan University is, under the laws of the State of Michigan, a smoke-free facility. Please respect
Michigan law.

HOUSING

On-campus housing will be provided in the co-ed residence halls of the Goldsworth Valley I, II, and III com-
plexes.

Additional housing will be available in guest housing across campus after the Valley residence halls have been
filled. Anyone who cannot be housed in the Valley residence halls will be contacted and offered the option of
guest housing or alternate arrangements. Guest housing is approximately one mile from the conference cen-
ter. The Congress bus shuttle will stop at guest housing, but as you plan your schedule, please keep the extra
distance in mind. ALL ON-CAMPUS ROOMS WILL BE SINGLES UNLESS SPECIFIC REQUESTS ARE
RECEIVED FOR DOUBLE ROOMS, WITH ROOMMATE SPECIFIED. No changes will be accepted after
our receipt of the registration form. Should you request a single room, discover that housing has filled, and
then wish to consider sharing your room with another conferee, we will not be able to honor that request.
PLEASE PLAN CAREFULLY AND INDICATE SPECIAL HOUSING REQUESTS ON YOUR REGIS-
TRATION FORM. Every effort will be made to accommodate groups who wish to be housed in the same loca-
tion, but keep in mind that not every request can be fulfilled.

Room assignments will be indicated on the front of the registration packet. Keys are to be picked up at the
housing desk in the Harrison-Stinson lobby. For the convenience of early arrivals and late departures, rooms
may be reserved for Wednesday and Sunday nights, but neither earlier nor later than that.

Corporate Events Management offers a wide choice of off-campus hotel arrangements at various price levels.
The Radisson Hotel, the main off-campus site, offers shuttle service to the Congress and to the airport.

The campus housing offered through the Congress is designed for undergraduate use, i.e., individuals 17-22
years of age. There are no arrangements for child-care facilities. Congress organizers and WMU are unable to
provide child-care on campus. Child-care arrangements can be made through Changing Times Child Care, Inc.
(616) 3444310 or through WMU Student Employment Referral Services (616) 387-2725.

Vi









EXHIBITS HALL
Golosworth Valley Il

OPEN HOURS:

Thursday, May 6 8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Friday, May 7 8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Saturday, May 8  8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Sunday, May 9 8:00 a.m. — 12:00 noon

ADJACENT:

Daily Coffee Hours:
7:30-10:30 a.m.
3:00-4:00 p.m.

Sara Lee Sandwich Shop:

(For open hours, see p. xi)

Wine Hours:
Thursday, May 6  5:00 p.m.— 6:00 p.m.
Friday, May 7 5:00 p.m.— 6:00 p.m.

Saturday, May 8  5:00 p.m.— 6:00 p.m.
(With the compliments of the Exhibitors)

Plus ....

Goliard T-shirts and
The Mail Room

ix



Exhibitors’ list
19009

Abbey Scriptorium Masterworks

ACMRS (Medieval & Medieval Academy of America
Renaissance Texts & Studies) Medieval Institute Publications
Adler’s Foreign Books Michigan State University Press
Allen G. Berman, Numismatist M. Moleiro Editor, S. A.
Ashgate Publishing Co. New City Press
Blackwell Publishers Old English Newsletter
Bolchazy-Carducci Publishers Oxford University Press
Boydell & Brewer Paulist Press
Brepols Publishers Pegasus Press "
Brill Academic Publishers Penn State Press
Broadview Press Peregrina Publishing
Bruce P. Ferrini Phillip J. Pirages Rare Books
Cambridge University Press Pontifical Institute of
Cassell & Continuum Mediaeval Studies
Catholic University of Powell’s Bookstore
America Press Princeton University Press
Celtic Studies Publications Routledge
Central European University Scholar’s Choice
Chaucer Studio Studies in Medieval and
Christopher’s Bookroom Renaissance Teaching
Cistercian Institute Publications St. Martin’s Press
Comnell University Press St. Vladimir’s Seminary Press
David Brown Book Co. TEAMS Publications
Deadly Passions Bookshop Timely Tunes
Edwin Mellen Press Turtle Island Booksellers
Franciscan Institute Publications University of Chicago Press
Garland Publishing University of Illinois Press
Garrylee McCormick University of Michigan Press
Historic Waxcraft University of Notre Dame Press
Indiana University Press University of Pennsylvania Press
J. Hood, Booksellers University of Toronto Press
Lion’s Bard Music Wm. B. Eerdman’s Publishing
Loome Theological Booksellers William H. Allen Bookseller
Maryellen Hains Yale University Press

(as of December 3, 1998)






ADVANCE NOTICE

THIRTY-FIFTH INTERNATIONAL
CONGRESS ON MEDIEVAL STUDIES
May 4-7, 2000

The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University
1201 Oliver Street
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-3801 USA
Phone (616) 387-8745 or 387-8717 FAX (616) 387-8750
e-mail: mdvl_congres@wmich.edu WWW: http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/

ABSOLUTE DEADLINES

For organizers of Sponsored Sessions:
May 15, 1999: affiliated societies or academic programs propose sessions
to the 1999 Congress Committee
October 1, 1999:  organizers submit final session schedules as authorized by
the 1999 Congress Committee and as announced in the July
Call for Papers

For organizers of Special Sessions:
May 15, 1999: ad hoc groups or individuals propose sessions
to the 1999 Congress Committee
October 1, 1999:  organizers submit final session schedules as authorized by
the 1999 Congress Committee and as announced in the July
Call for Papers

For General Sessions:
Sept. 15, 1999: individuals who wish to present papers send proposals to the
1999 Congress Committee in accordance with the procedures
announced in the July Call for Papers

SOME PROCEDURES
1. The Committee will schedule only ONE PAPER per participant. No exceptions. The
Committee wishes to insure that the maximum number of our colleagues will have an

opportunity to participate.

2. No participant may preside and give a paper at the same session. No participant may
give a paper and serve as a respondent in the same session.

3. The Committee will schedule each participant for only a maximum of THREE events.
No exceptions. The Committee wishes to reduce the number of schedule conflicts.

4. Restrictions #1 and #2 do not apply to organizers, who may arrange for as many events
as the Committee approves.
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Directions to Western Michigan University

From 1-94
At exit #74, turn north onto U.S. 131, go 2.7 miiles; follow directions for exiting from U.S. 131.

From U.S. 131
At exit #36, turn east onto Stadium Drive, go 2.6 miles; turn left onto Howard Street or continue to Oliver
Street and turn left.

From M—43 West of Kalamazoo
Go easterly over U.S. 131; after 1.7 miles, turn right onto Solon Street; follow Solon into Howard Street
and go to Valley Drive or continue to West Michigan, turn left (east).

From M-43 North of Kalamazoo

Turn left off M—43 (Gull Road) in Kalamazoo onto Riverview Drive go under the railroad overpass and bear
right onto Michigan Avenue. Continue westerly on Michigan Avenue for 0.4 miles; it then becomes
Kalamazoo Avenue, which is one way westbound. After 1.4 miles, bear left and go 0.3 miles; cross Main
Street and rejoin Michigan Avenue; proceed westerly on Michigan Avenue to the Western Michigan
University campus.

From Downtown Kalamazoo
Go westerly on Kalamazoo Avenue as in above directions OR go westerly on Lovell Street; then turn left
onto Michigan Avenue and proceed to the Western Michigan University campus.
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NEW!
One-Stop Shopping

Effective December 1, 1998, participants in the 1999 Congress must
follow a new routine for accommodations, meals, events, and travel.

Upon receipt of the 1999 program, participants will book ALL confer-
ence services and facilities, including on-campus dormitory and off-
campus hotel accommodations, registration fees, meals, and events
through Corporate Events Management by calling:

1-888-493-3112 (toll-free)
or
FAX: USA + 616-493-3211

The Medieval Institute WILL NO LONGER serve as a booking agent
for the Congress.

Congress information should be available online at the end of January,
1999. Hardcopy, i.e., the printed program, should be available in the
first half of February. Those USA participants who have paid for
Priority Mail will receive their programs at that level of USPS service.
All other USA participants will receive their programs via bulk mail,

Outside of the USA and Canada, the following numbers are functional:

PHONE: USA + 616-493-4211
FAX: USA + 616-493-3211

The toll-free system does not, of course, work outside of the United
States and Canada.

The postal address for Corporate Events Management is:

Medieval Institute Registration Dept.
c/o Corporate Events Management
32 Market, S.W.

Grand Rapids, MI 49503
e-mail: tvand@tctravel.com
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NEW!

MEDIEVAL FILM FESTIVAL:
Plagues, Grails, and Witchcraft

(Popcorn will be served)

The Navigator, A Medieval Odyssey (91 minutes)

Wednesday evening, May 5, 8:30
Kirsch Auditorium, 1005 Fetzer Center

Host: Kevin Harty
Perceval le Gallois (145 minutes)

Thursday evening, May 6, 8:30
Kirsch Auditorium, 1005 Fetzer Center

A session on Perceval le Gallois will take place on Friday,
May 7 at 10:00 a.m. in Room 209, Bernhard Center.
Sponsor: International Arthurian Society, North American
Branch. Organizer: Kevin Harty.

The Sorceress (90 minutes)

Friday evening, May 7, 8:30
Kirsch Auditorium, 1005 Fetzer Center

A session on The Sorceress will take place on Saturday,
May 8 at 10:00 a.m. in Room 313 (Valley III). Sponsor:
Society for Medieval Feminist Scholarship. Organizers:
Virginia Blanton-Whetsell and Anne Clark Bartlett.

Xix



ALTRAMAR

Meoieval Music Ensemble

“Crossing the Thresholo:
Transition and Apocalypse”

Thursdays May 6/ 1999
at 8:00 p.m.
Dal€ton Centerz Recital Hall

(Buses will leave Valley HI beginning at 7:13 pai.)

Admission: $12.00

Hlustration: Albrecht Diirer, detail from woodcut The Revelation of S. Joln (Apocalypse).







Radisson.

PLAZA HOTEL AT
KALAMAZOO CENTER

Welcomes
the 34th International
Congrcss on Medieval Studies

-«Locatcd one mile from Wcstcrn Mic]nigan(/lnivcrsitg.
——Complimcntarg airport transportation.

—Complimcntarg scheduled transPortation to and from

Wcstcrn Micl'migan Univcrsitg.
»—]nc{oor Poo| and full service health club.

—Thrcc restaurants & loungcs, oFFcring vcgctarian meals

and medieval discounts: Old Burdicks Bar and Grill,
chstcrs, and Flaza Cafc.

—E)anquct facilities available. 5Pccial medieval rates
for your Privatc dining needs. For more information call

| isa Wendt at 1-616-226-3114.

~|:or room reservations, call Corporatc Evcnts
Management at 1-888-493~3112.

100 West Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, Ml 49007
(616) 343~3333
http;// www.radisson.com/kalamazoomi
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In Memoriam

Cornelius Loew
(1916-1998)

anod

Lucian Résu
(1932-1998)

Friends and Benefactors
of the
Meoieoal Institute
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EDIEVAL INSTITUTE PUBLICATIONS (MIP) contributes to the
research function of the Medieval Institute by publishing
significant scholarship in all areas of medieval studies.

MIP publishes two journals—Medieval Prosopography and Studies in
Iconography—and the results of editing and research produced by
contributors to the Early Drama, Art, and Music Project (EDAM) and the
Consortium for the Teaching of the Middle Ages (TEAMS).

The oldest series produced by MIP is Studies in Medieval Culture,
which was first published in 1964 as a vehicle for papers selected from those
delivered at what were then biennial Conferences on Medieval Studies. The
first twelve volumes published in the series covered conferences from the
first (1962) through the twelfth (1977).

But the Conference changed over the years, becoming an annual event
and then an International Congress containing within it special sessions and
symposia in which scholars from around the world explore particular topics
or interdisciplinary approaches to a single subject. To reflect this evolution,
Studies changed from a journal to a series. Since the publication of Social
Groups and Religious Ideas in the Sixteenth Century (SMC XIII) in 1978,
succeeding volumes have borne individual titles.

Participants in the International Congress. on Medieval Studies are
invited to submit proposals for volumes in the Studies in Medieval Culture
Series. They should focus on a single topic or on interdisciplinary
approaches to a specific subject, and proposals should be submitted to:

Thomas H. Seiler, Managing Editor
Medieval Institute Publications
Western Michigan University
1201 Oliver Street
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-3801

%
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The Medieval RBeview

The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University
Kalamazoo, MI 49008
tmr-L @wmich.edu

EDITORS
Deborah M. Deliyannis, Western Michigan University—deliyannis @ wmich.edu
Rand H. Johnson, Western Michigan University—rand.johnson @wmich.edu

ADVISORY BOARD

James J. O’Donnell, University of Pennsylvania
Thomas Seiler, Western Michigan University
Paul E. Szarmach, Western Michigan University
Eugene Vance, University of Washington

REVIEW EDITORS

Zygmunt Baranski, The University of Reading

George Beech, Western Michigan University

Constance Berman, University of lowa

Albrecht Classen, University of Arizona

Deborah McGrady, Western Michigan University
Michael McVaugh, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill
Maria Rosa Menocal, Yale University

James Palmitessa, Western Michigan University

Linda Safran, Catholic University of America

Larry J. Simon, Western Michigan University

Robert Stacey, University of Washington

Richard Utz, Universities of Tiibingen and Northern lowa

EDITORIAL ASSISTANT
Kerry Warren, Western Michigan University

Since 1993, The Medieval Review (formerly the Bryn Mawr Medieval Review)
has been publishing reviews of current work in all areas of Medieval Studies, a field
it interprets as broadly as possible. The electronic medium allows for very rapid
publication of reviews, and provides a computer searchable archive of past reviews,
both of which are of great utility to scholars and students around the world.

The Medieval Review operates as a moderated distribution list. Subscribers
receive reviews as e-mail; The Medieval Review posts each review as soon as the
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editors have received and edited it. There is no paper The Medieval Review. Once
posted, all reviews are archieved at the following website:

http://www.hti.umich.edu/b/bmr/tmr htm]

At the website, the archive can be searched for words and names, and reviews
can be read and printed out. For those who do not have access to graphics-capable
browsers, the archived reviews can be viewed at the same site via a text-browser
such as Lynx.

The Medieval Review is edited by Rand H. Johnson (Department of Foreign
Languages, WMU) and Deborah M. Deliyannis (Department of History, WMU).
The editors welcome expressions of interest from potential reviewers and, of course,
from authors and publishers wishing to submit review copies. Please address any
questions about The Medieval Review to the editors at tmr-L. @ wmich.edu, or at:

The Medieval Review

The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University

Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3801
SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION
Subscriptions to The Medieval Review are free; subscribe by sending an e-mail
message to:
mailserv @listserv.cc.wmich.edu
with nothing on the subject line and the single message line:
subscribe tmr-L [your name]

Subscriptions to The Medieval Review (TMR) may be combined with
subscriptions to our sister publication, the Bryn Mawr Classical Review (BMCR). To
subscribe to both TMR and BMCR, send an e-mail message to:

majordomo@brynmawr.edu
with nothing on the subject line and the single message line:
subscribe bmr-L

The Medieval Review. Rand H. Johnson and Deborah Mauskopf Deliyannis, eds.
Kalamazoo, Michigan: Western Michigan University, 1993—. ISSN: 1096-746X.
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ANGLO-SAXON ENGLAND

National Endowment for the Humanities
Summer Institute for College Teachers

21 June - 30 July 1999

at
The Richard Rawlinson Center for
Anglo-Saxon Studies and Manuscript Research
The Medieval Institute, Western Michigan University

This institute will feature integrative discussion sessions and presentations
on the major disciplines of Anglo-Saxon Studies, mainly vernacular literature,
Anglo-Latin literature, history, art and archaeology. The use and function of
online resources will be a major theme as will be the development of new
materials and strategies in interdisciplinary study. A field trip to the Dictionary
of Old English (Toronto) will be a highlight of the institute schedule.

The faculty are:

Thomas Amos Antonette diPaolo Healey
George H. Brown Catherine Karkov

Patrick W. Conner Simon Keynes

Roberta Frank Kevin Kiernan

Timothy Graham Katherine O’Brien O’Keeffe

The institute aims to attract teachers and scholars from diverse fields who
are interested in interdisciplinary approaches. Participants will receive a
stipend of $3,700.

For Information and Applications:

Paul E. Szarmach, Director
1999 NEH Seminar
The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University
1201 Oliver Street
Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3801
e-mail: mdvl_rawlins@wmich.edu

Also consult: http://www.wmich.eduw/medieval/rawl
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RICHARD RAWLINSON
CENTER FOR
ANGLO-SAXON STUDIES
& MANUSCRIPT RESEARCH

The Richard Rawlinson Center fosters teaching and research in the history and culture of
Anglo-Saxon England and in the broader field of manuscript studies. Dedicated to the mem-
ory of the founder of the chair of Anglo-Saxon at Oxford University, and established through
a gift from Georgian Rawlinson Tashjian and the late David Reitler Tashjian, the Center
opened in May 1994. Its resources are currently being actively developed. It houses a small
but growing specialist library of books, microfiches, microfilms, and slides. Eventually it
will hold photographic reproductions, in various formats, of a large number of Anglo-Saxon
and other manuscripts, with back-up reference materials. The Center maintains vigorous
links with projects that explore the digital imaging of manuscripts, notably the “Electronic
Beowulf’ project, whose other bases are at the British Library and the University of
Kentucky, and seeks to develop further the potential of digitization for teaching and
research.

Old English Newsletter and OEN Subsidia are publications of the Rawlinson Center.
Subsidia volumes now in preparation are B. Jane Toswell, ed., Dictionary of Old English:
Retrospects and Prospects (vol. 26) and the third edition of Simon D. Keynes, ed., Anglo-
Saxon History: A Select Bibliography. The latter will also appear on the Rawlinson Center
website, replacing the 1996 version currently available there. This website also contains
pages devoted to the Battle of Maldon, notably Wendy Collier’s bibliography on the poem
and an expanded, web-version account of the 1991 Millennium celebration, with color pho-
tographs of the presumptive battlesite, based on OEN 25/1 (Fall, 1991). Other websites are
under planning.

In 1997-98 the Center, along with Rare Books and Special Collections of WMU’s Waldo
Library, received two important gifts. Dr. Luke Reinsma (Seattle Pacific University) donat-
ed papers and files he used to create his £lfric: An Annotated Bibliography (1986). These
materials will become the basis for an ZElfric Archive, which will seek to contain copies of
all materials published on this most important Anglo-Saxon writer. The estate of Edward B.
Irving, Jr., donated books and papers from the library of one of America’s most influential
scholars of Old English poetry and culture, who had died in March, 1998. The Center also
played its customary major role in the International Congress on Medieval Studies, spon-
soring sessions on “Mary of Egypt” and “Early Anglo-Saxon Scholarship.” The third
Richard Rawlinson Center Congress Speaker, Simon D. Keynes (Trinity College,
Cambridge) spoke on “Humfrey Wanley’s ‘Book of Specimens’.”

XXX




PLANS FOR 1998-99

For Winter and Spring 1999, Timothy Graham will hold, as he did in 1995-98, an
appointment as Visiting International Scholar. A specialist in Anglo-Saxon manuscripts and
formerly based at Corpus Christi College, Cambridge, Graham will teach “Paleography” as
part of the Medieval Institute’s program leading to a Master of Arts in Medieval Studies,
and will offer “Readings in Medieval Latin.” Through the Newberry Library Consortium
the Rawlinson Center will also offer “Alfred 1100,” which Paul E. Szarmach will teach in
the Winter 1999 term.

The Rawlinson Center will play an active part in the 34th International Congress on
Medieval Studies, May 6-9, 1999 by sponsoring two sessions directly, viz., “Digital
Preservation, Restoration, and Dissemination of Old English Manuscripts: BL Cotton Otho
B. x” and “Anglo-Saxon Hagiographic Texts and Manuscripts,” organized by Kevin S.
Kiernan and D. G. Scragg respectively. It will also co-sponsor two sessions of the six pro-
jected in the Symposium on Anglo-Saxon Styles, organized by Catherine E. Karkov. The
1999 Richard Rawlinson Center Congress Speaker will be Leslie Webster (The British
Museum) who will give a paper in the Symposium.

The Center will sponsor its third NEH summer program in five years when it offers
“Anglo-Saxon England,” a summer institute June 21-July 30, 1999. Some eleven guest and
resident faculty will join with 25 American college teachers to study the major disciplines
of Anglo-Saxon Studies, mainly vernacular literature, Anglo-Latin literature, history, art and
archaeology. The use and function of online resources will be a major theme. The NEH
Institute falls within the Center’s commitment to foster an interdisciplinary approach to
Anglo-Saxon England.

During this fifth year of operation the Center will continue its development of its
research library and facilities in Walwood Hall, especially in anticipation of the 1999
Summer Institute. It will also assist Waldo Library in its active plan to strengthen Western
Michigan University’s holdings in the field of Anglo-Saxon Studies with special reference
to resources for the study of manuscripts. The Center will deepen its commitment to on-line
publication for research and for teaching. The strengthening of existing links with projects
and programs at other institutions and the development of new areas of cooperation will be
on-going, strategic goals.

This academic year will also see the beginning of “Publications of the Richard Rawlinson
Center,” a series aiming to cover key aspects of Anglo-Saxon Studies, with a particular
focus on manuscript research. The first two volumes in the series, currently in an advanced
stage of preparation, will be “The Recovery of Old English: Anglo-Saxon Studies in the
Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries,” edited by Timothy Graham; and “The Old English
Hexateuch: Cultural Contexts and Critical Approaches,” edited by Rebecca Barnhouse and
Benjamin C. Withers.
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ASTER'S PROGRAM
IN
Wl MEDIEVAL STUDIES

THE INSTITUTE

The Medieval Institute at Western Michigan University was established in 1961
as a center of instruction and research in the history and culture of the Middle Ages.
Its pioneering function then was to introduce the first Master of Arts in Medieval
Studies offered at a state-supported university in the United States.

Today, more than three decades later, WMU remains one of the few public
institutions in this country with an interdisciplinary Master of Arts in Medieval
Studies. The degree requirements are intended to provide graduate students with the
basic tools and skills necessary for specialized scholarly research, as well as with an
understanding of and an appreciation for the interdisciplinary aspects of the study of
medieval culture.

In addition to administering the graduate program in medieval studies, one of the
Medieval Institute’s primary concerns is fostering significant research in all areas of
medieval culture.

The institute supports research through the annual International Congress on
Medieval Studies; the newly established Richard Rawlinson Center for Anglo-Saxon
Studies and Manuscript Research; the Early Drama, Art, and Music Project; and
Medieval Institute Publications, the institute’s in-house press, which publishes three
separate series of books as well as several international journals, monographs, and
critical editions of texts. The institute also is now the home of The Medieval Review
(formerly the Bryn Mawr Medieval Review).

Through these and other programs, WMU’s Medieval Institute has earned
national and international recognition as a significant center for scholarship in
Medieval Studies.

GRADUATE PROGRAM

In addition to allowing students to pursue specialized interests, the Master of Arts
in Medieval Studies offers students an opportunity to develop an interdisciplinary
background in medieval history, languages, literature, philosophy, religion, the arts,
and research methodology. It offers two options:

Option I (thesis) is designed for students who plan to pursue further
graduate work beyond the master’s level.

Option Il (non-thesis) is designed for students who do not anticipate further
graduate study.
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ADMISSION PROCESS

Applications for admission can be obtained by calling the Office of Admissions
and Orientation request line at 1 (800) 400-4WMU or by calling the Medieval
Institute at (616) 387-8745. International students must call the Office of
International Student Services at (616) 387-5865 for admission application
materials.

At WMU, graduate admission for U.S. citizens and Resident Aliens is handled
via a self-managed application process. The process requires students to take
responsibility for gathering all admission materials and submitting these materials to
the appropriate office before the published admission dates.

Instructions for completing the application form and submitting materials are
detailed on the Graduate Self-Managed Application and must be followed exactly to
prevent delays in processing. International students should follow instructions as
outlined in the materials obtained from the Office of International Student Services.
Individuals applying for fall admission should apply by February 15 for a March 15
decision. Individuals applying for winter admission should apply by October 15 for
a November 15 decision.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

For admission to the medieval studies program, students must satisfy all of the
requirements identified in the Graduate College Catalog. In addition to meeting the
general admission requirements of The Graduate College, an applicant must submit
scores from the Graduate Record Examination General Test. No one requirement is
sufficient to guarantee admission or dictate denial of admission.

Applications are evaluated based on the following Medieval Institute
requirements.

1. Aletter of intent stating areas of interest and academic and
professional goals.

2. Two letters of recommendation from persons able to evaluate the
applicant’s potential for graduate study.

3. Arecord of course work and interest in medieval studies, although an
undergraduate degree in medieval studies is not required.
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PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

Program requirements vary depending on the area of emphasis students pursue. A
summary of requirements follows; a more complete listing of requirements appears
in the chart in this section of this program.

Option I requires at least thirty-seven credit hours of course work, includ-
ing core courses; approved elective courses; a master’s thesis; demon-
strated reading proficiency in Latin and in either French, German, or
Spanish; and an oral examination in defense of the master’s thesis.

Option II requires at least thirty-seven credit hours of course work,
including required core courses, elective courses, and demonstrated reading
proficiency in Latin.

GRADUATE FACULTY

The Medieval Institute’s faculty members are drawn from a wide variety of
WMU departments and hold degrees from major universities in North America as
well as Europe. See the list of faculty that follows.

INSTITUTE DIRECTOR AND ADVISOR

Paul E. Szarmach, Harvard University

FACULTY

Thomas Amos, Michigan State University; D.E.A., Université de Paris-X
George Beech, Johns Hopkins University (emeritus)

Ernst A. Breisach, University of Vienna (emeritus)

Nancy Cutbirth, University of Texas-Austin ( emerita)

Audrey Davidson, University of Minnesota (emerita)

Clifford Davidson, Wayne State University

Deborah Mauskopf Deliyannis, University of Pennsylvania

David Ede, McGill University

E. Rozanne Elder, University of Toronto

Robert W. Felkel, Michigan State University

Stephanie Gauper, University of Minnesota

C. I. Gianakaris, University of Wisconsin

Otto Griindler, Princeton Theological Seminary (director emeritus)
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Rand Johnson, University of California-Los Angeles
Paul Johnston, University of Edinburgh

Elise B. Jorgens, City University of New York

Peter Krawutschke, University of Michigan

Joyce Kubiski, University of Washington-Seattle
Molly Lynde-Recchia, Indiana University-Bloomington
James R. Palmitessa, New York University

Martine Sauret, University of Minnesota

Thomas H. Seiler, University of Texas-Austin

Larry Simon, University of California-Los Angeles
Matthew Steel, University of Michigan

Larry E. Syndergaard, University of Wisconsin

POST-DOCTORAL FELLOW
Deborah McGrady, University of California-Santa Barbara

VISITING SCHOLAR

Timothy C. Graham, Warburg Institute, University of London
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COURSE WORK REQUIRED FOR DEGREES
MA. IN MEDIEVAL STUDIES (37 HRS.)

CORE COURSES (13 HRS))

Note that the Medieval Latin course requirement may be met by examination.

ENGL 530 Medieval Literature (3 hrs.)

HIST 635 Research Techniques in Medieval History (3 hrs.)
REL 500 Christian Theology to 1500 (3 hrs.)

LAT 560 Medieval Latin (4 hrs.)

ELECTIVE COURSES (18-24 HRS.)

In addition to regularly scheduled electives, students at the Medieval Institute may have access to special topics
seminars offered on campus by visiting scholars or off campus through the Medieval Institute’s affiliation with
the Newberry Library.

Option I—thesis (24 hrs. or more)

Students pursuing this option must show a proficiency in Latin and reading proficiency in one modern
language, such as French, German, or Spanish. In addition, they must select at least eighteen credit hours of
courses from the list of regularly scheduled electives provided in this chart section. Additional electives may be
selected from special topics seminars in consultation with the Medieval Institute advisor. The thesis is six (or
more) hours.

Option II—non-thesis (24 hrs.)

Students pursuing this option must show a reading proficiency in Latin. In addition, they must select at least
twenty-four credit hours of courses from the list of regularly scheduled electives provided in this chart section.
Additional electives may be selected from special topics seminars in consultation with the Medieval Institute
advisor.

REGULARLY SCHEDULED ELECTIVES

MDVL 500 Interdisciplinary Studies (3 hrs.) HIST 620 Bibliographical Research (1-3 hrs.)*
MDVL 597 Directed Study (1-3 hrs.) HIST 682 Seminar in Medieval History (3 hrs.)
I\M/ngli g(])g ;-\:ijvanczd Sel;runm (i l(l;sh)r ) MUS 517 Collegium Musicum (1 hr.)

ndepen ent Research (3 S. MUS 585 M di alM H 2h
MDVL 712 Professional Field Experience (2-12 hrs.) MUS 586 R:najes:anceulf/;\cls(i c (;Si,)rs )
ART 520 Independent Study in Art Histor L . )

( 2—3phrs.) Y y PHIL 570 Topics in Philosophy (1-4 hrs.)*

ART 521 Topics in Art History (3 hrs.)* REL 500 Historical Studies in Religion*

ART 581 History of Ancient Art (3 hrs.) (2-4hrs.)
ART 583 History of Medieval Art (3 hrs.) REL 510 Morphological and Phenomenological
ART 585 History of Renaissance Art (3 hrs.) Studies in Religion (3 hrs.)*
ENGL 532 English Renaissance Literature (3 hrs.) REL 500 Historical Studies in Religion (3 hrs.)*
ENGL 555 Major Writers: Chaucer, Dante (3 hrs.) REL 620 Advanced Seminar in Comparative
ENGL 610 Seminar; select only during a semester Religion (3 hrs.)*

when a medieval topic is offered (3 hrs.) * Topics for these courses vary from semester to semester.
ENGL 642 Studies in Drama (3 hrs.)
ENGL 652 Studies in Shakespeare: Tragedy (3 hrs.) EAR
ENGL 653 Studies in Shakespeare: Comedy (3 hrs.) CULMINATING RES CH COURSE
ENGL 676 Old English (3 hrs.) (-6 HRS)
ENGL 677 Middle English (3 hrs.) Option I—thesis (6 hrs.)
HIST 550 Studies in Medieval History (3 hrs.) MDVL 700 Thesis (6 hrs.)

HIST 600 Historical Methods (3 hrs.)

HIST 601 Historiography (3 hrs.)

HIST 602 Historical Theory (3 hrs.)

HIST 612 Readings in Medieval History (3 hrs.)

Option l[—non-thesis (0 hrs.)
Option II students are not required to complete a
culminating research course.
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SPECIAL FACILITIES AND OPPORTUNITIES

INSTITUTE OF CISTERCIAN STUDIES

WMU’s Institute of Cistercian Studies sponsors courses, symposia, and sessions at the
annual International Congress on Medieval Studies that are devoted to the study of the
Cistercian tradition and the influence of Cistercian thought. The Cistercian Library, now
housed in Waldo Library, holds a unique collection of medieval manuscripts, incunabula,
and books on monasticism.

CORNELIUS LOEW LECTURE SERIES

The annual Cornelius Loew Lecture Series in Medieval Studies was begun at WMU in
1986 to honor the late Professor Emeritus Loew, whose vision and support for
scholarship were instrumental in developing and expanding both the Medieval Institute
and Medieval Institute Publications. Each fall and winter semester, a major scholar is
invited to the Medieval Institute to deliver a public lecture and to meet with students.

EARLY DRAMA, ART, AND MusiC PROJECT

The Early Drama, Art, and Music Project was founded in 1976 to coordinate
interdisciplinary research into the interrelationships of drama, art, and music, particularly
of drama written prior to 1600. The EDAM Project is housed in Room 102E, Walwood
Hall. Here, researchers can consult the checklists and archival holdings of the project and
seek bibliographic advice.

GOLIARD SOCIETY

The Goliards is an organization consisting primarily of graduate students from the
Medieval Institute but also including graduate and undergraduate students from other
programs whose academic focus is on medieval studies. The president of the Goliards,
elected annually from among the membership, is a voting member of the Medieval
Institute Board of Directors.

UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES

WMU has an excellent research library and a history of devoting resources to developing
this important University asset. The total collection numbers more than 2.5 million items
and has strong concentrations in areas which support the Medieval Institute’s activities,
including French and ecclesiastical history, religion, English literature (especially
drama), and the fine arts. Some three hundred periodicals dealing wholly or partially
with medieval studies make the most recently published research easily accessible to
students and faculty.
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RARE BOOK ROOM

WALDO LIBRARY
WESTERN MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY

The over 20,000 books and 160 manuscripts housed in the Special
Collections vault fall into four categories: they are old, expensive, beautiful, or
they have some connection with the University that makes them significant.
Sometimes individual books in and of themselves are not distinctive but are val-
ued because they are part of a research collection..

THE CISTERCIAN MANUSCRIPT AND RARE BOOK COLLECTION

Our most valuable collection is the Cistercian manuscript and rare
book collection, which contains medieval manuscripts, incunables
(books printed before 1501), and other books printed before 1800. The
earliest manuscript dates from before 1170. Printed works in the col-
lection cover every aspect of Cistercian history, and include many early
editions of the works of St. Bernard, as well as the best collection in the
United States of editions of the Rule of St. Benedict.

THE MEDIEVAL INSTITUTE COLLECTION

Over the years the Medieval Institute at Western Michigan
University has donated many valuable items to the Department includ-
ing a facsimile edition of the Book of Kells; Index Thomistica and a
collection of 16th-century books printed by women publishers. The
library has also purchased many other facsimiles of medieval manu-
scripts, and a large collection of printed medieval cartularies to com-
plement this already major collection. With the Institute, the University
Libraries have purchased the complete run of Early English
Manuscripts in Facsimile.

Many other individual items too numerous to acknowledge have been
donated to the Department of Special Collections. All of these materials help to
advance the ability of the Department to contribute to Western Michigan
University’s teaching and research missions. To that end, we encourage consid-
eration of possible donations, and would be pleased to discuss possible dona-
tions with any interested individual.

Dr. Thomas L. Amos
Rare Book and Special Collections Librarian
Western Michigan University
Kalamazoo, MI 49008
(616) 387-5221
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A REMINDER . . .
One-Stop Shopping

Effective December 1, 1998, participants in the 1999 Congress must
follow a new routine for accommodations, meals, events, and travel.

Upon receipt of the 1999 program, participants will book ALL confer-
ence services and facilities, including on-campus dormitory and off-
campus hotel accommodations, registration fees, meals, and events
through Corporate Events Management by calling:

1-888-493-3112 (toll-free)
or
FAX: USA + 616-493-3211

The Medieval Institute WILL NO LONGER serve as a booking agent
for the Congress.

Congress information should be available online at the end of January,
1999. Hardcopy, i.e., the printed program, should be available in the
first half of February. Those USA participants who have paid for
Priority Mail will receive their programs at that level of USPS service.
All other USA participants will receive their programs via bulk mail.

Outside of the USA and Canada, the following numbers are functional:

PHONE: USA + 616-493-4211
FAX: USA + 616-493-3211

The toll-free system does not, of course, work outside of the United
States and Canada.

The postal address for Corporate Events Management is:

Medieval Institute Registration Dept.
¢/o Corporate Events Management
32 Market, S.W.

Grand Rapids, MI 49503
e-mail: tvand @tctravel.com
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